
1960-2016



Friends and Colleagues,

It’s with mixed emotions that I 
present to you the final printed 
edition of the “On Five” magazine.  
While I’m excited about the future 
of our wing and the new ways we 
will continue to communicate our 
activities, I also know that the “On 
Five” has played a very important 
role in our storied history.

In 1952, the genesis of the 148th 
Fighter Wing (the 179th Fighter 
Squadron), was flying the famous 
F-51D “Mustang” and publishing 
newsworthy stories in the 
“One Seventy Niner,” our first 
newsletter. Throughout the years, 
the titles may have changed to the 
likes of “Starfire News,” “148th 
Fighter Group News” and the “On 

Five,” but the main goal has always 
stayed the same – connect with our 
members and their families.  

Now, 2016 finds the 148th Fighter 
Wing firmly planted in the 
technology-driven digital era, 
while flying the most capable F-16 
in the U.S. inventory - the Block 
50 F-16CM “SEAD” Viper.  We’ve 
come a long way and experienced 
many changes over the years and 
recent changes in public affairs 
regulations, growing budget 
pressures and a clear shift from 
paper to digital media has driven 
the decision to end our quarterly 
printings.

Rest assured, there will still be 
plenty of news available to you on 
the activities of the 148th Fighter 
Wing!  Stay Connected with us 
through the following methods:

      
  www.148FW.ang.af.mil
  Facebook.com/148thfighterwing
  www.dvidshub.net/unit/148FW
  Twitter.com/148FW
 
Enjoy the final edition of the “On 
Five.”  It’s a great look at our past, 
but more importantly, a great view 
into our future.  Stay Connected!
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Commander’s Column

 

Col. Jon S. Safstrom 
Wing Commander



As the print edition of the “On 
Five” comes to a close and our 
wing moves to faster means of 
communication, many individuals 
may not know the history of our 
publication and that our wing 
has actually had four newsletters 
beginning in 1952 covering more 
than 60 years of our unit’s history.  

The first newsletter, the “One 
Seventy Niner,” began in 1952 and 
was published to keep the 179th 
Fighter Squadron members up-to-
date on the rapid changes taking 
place during the unit’s activation 
in the Korean War.  

After deactivation in late 1952, 
the “One Seventy Niner” stopped 
publication, but another base 
newsletter resurfaced in May 1956.  
This newsletter, known as the 
“Starfire News,” was named by 
Tech. Sgt. Gilbert Sidney who came 
up with the winning name during 
a newsletter naming contest.  This 
was also the aircraft the wing flew 
from 1954 until 1959.  

The newsletter continued as the 
“Starfire News” until September 
1960, when it was temporarily 
changed to the “148th Fighter 
Group News,” while a new name 
was being selected.  

In November 1960, “On Five,” 
became the official name of the 
wing’s newsletter and has kept 
that name ever since.  The phrase 
“On Five” is significant in the air 

defense alert mission as it declares 
our aircraft ready to launch within 
five minutes of notification; one of 
the 148th Fighter Wing’s missions 
for many years.  

When “On Five” was selected, 
editor Master Sgt. W.R. “Bud” 
Horngren and his team were 
applying the same meaning to the 
mission of this publication.  “The 
ultimate state of readiness of the 
148th Fighter Group in the defense 
of their nation and freedom.”   

Over time, our newsletter has 
evolved taking different names and 
formats, but the dedication of your 
148th Fighter Wing Public Affairs 
(PA) team has not changed.  We 
will continue providing the most 
up-to-date information to keep you 
informed in our rapidly changing 
environment.  Stay Connected 
with the wing through our wing 
website, DVIDS page and social 
media sites. 

THANK YOU to everyone who has 
supported the publication for more 
than 60 years.  The publication 
would not have been the huge 
success it is without your stories/
articles and photos.   

Finally, thank you to the dedicated 
and talented teams, past and 
present, who have made this 
publication possible.  Your time, 
commitment and love for “telling 
the story” is evident in every issue.

This funded Air Force newspaper is an authorized publication 
for members of the U.S. Military services.  Contents of the ON 
FIVE are not necessarily the official views of, or endorsed by, the 
Department of Defense, the Department of the Air Force or the 
National Guard Bureau. The editorial content is edited, prepared 
and provided by the Public Affairs Office of the 148th Fighter 
Wing at Duluth, International Airport, Duluth, MN 55811-5000. 

This photo-offset publication subscribes to and uses the services of 
AFPS, AFNS, and NGAUSPS.  Material from other sources will be 
credited with proper bylines.

A 148th Fighter Wing F-16 Fighting Falcon rests for the day await-
ing an Operational Readiness Inspection, Oct. 13, 2007 in Duluth, 
Minn.  (U.S. Air Force Photo by Staff Sgt. Donald Acton)
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Master Sgt. Bryan Maslowski, a project 
manager with Minnesota Power and a water 
fuels maintenance/plumber with  the Duluth-
based 148th Fighter Wing Civil Engineering 
Squadron is spending his annual training this 
year in Croatia.

The 10-year employee of Minnesota Power has 
spent four deployments assisting with projects 
as a water fuels maintenance/plumber. 

“Going overseas and conducting the job is 
fairly easy,” said Maslowski, a native of 
Poplar, Wisconsin.  “The concepts are all the 
same.”

The University of Wisconsin-Superior alumni 
has always known he wanted to serve in 
the National Guard and having a supportive 
employer is a key component in his successful 
military career.

“I have always known I would be in the military 
in some form or another,” said Maslowski. “My 
employer has been so supportive and I never 
had to choose. The Guard and the mission they 
need me to do can always come first.”

Maslowski and other Airmen from the 
Minnesota Air National Guard’s 148th and 
133rd Civil Engineering Squadrons, along with 
Soldiers from the Minnesota Army National 
Guard’s 851st Vertical Engineer Company and 
the Croatian Army Engineering Horizontal 
Construction Company are working side-by-
side to repair and to rebuild parts of a primary 
school in Karlovac, Croatia. 

The project is a Humanitarian Civic Assistance 
project made possible by the U.S. European 
Command in partnership with the U.S. 
Embassy in Zagreb, Croatia.  The project is 
expected to be complete in less than a month.

The six-foot-two Guardsman is built like a 
defensive lineman, but that just helps him put 
a little extra elbow grease into everything he 
does. 

“I try to lead the way with everything that I do, 
I don’t care what my rank is,” said Maslowski.  
“They know I am not going to ask them to do 
anything that I wouldn’t do myself.”

Working hard is a common work ethic all 
the engineers, regardless of branch, have in 
common.

“Maslowski follows the core values and has a 

great balance about getting the job done and 
playing later,” said Chief Master Sgt. Kyle 
Johnson, chief enlisted manager for 148th 
Civil Engineering Squadron.  “He is an honest 
Airman and won’t beat around the bush.”

Minnesota Power received state recognition 
in 2016 as the first Duluth-based company 
and 50th Minnesota employer to earn Yellow 
Ribbon status for its support for veterans, 
active-duty service members and their families.

MN Power, Citizen Airman

Airman First Class Derick Kvam of the 148th Civil Engineer Squadron out of Duluth, Minn. secures 
waterlines for kitchen appliances during a Humanitarian Civic Assistance project in Karlovac, 
Croatia on June 13, 2016. (Courtesy Photo)

By Tech. Sgt. Lynette Olivares, 133rd Airlift Wing Public Affairs
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The 148th Fighter Wing (148FW) completed 
its Voluntary Protection Program (VPP) 
inspection in April and has received recognition 
for exemplary achievement for occupational 
safety and health practices earning the 
most prestigious “Star” rating for the third 
consecutive time.   

In 2006, the Air Force had a vision of greater 
safety and health standards for their Airmen.  
The VPP is a program meant to incorporate 
safety into the Air Force culture not only in 
the air, but on the ground, at work and into 
our homes.   

Through the Occupational Safety and Health 
Administration (OSHA), VPP recognizes 
employers who have implemented a 
comprehensive safety and health management 
system, meet strict selection standards and 

pass the rigorous evaluation process.  The VPP 
sets performance-based criteria for a managed 
safety and health system and includes an 
on-site evaluation by a team of OSHA safety 
and health experts.  Qualified sites are then 
recognized as a Star, Merit or Demonstration 
program based on their evaluation results. 

Chief Master Sgt. Todd Zinmer, 148FW 
Maintenance Quality Assurance 
Superintendent, was the first to learn of 
VPP and envisioned a superior standard of 
safety and health for the 148FW.  At the time, 
Zinmer, the Safety and Occupational Health 
Manager, along with the 148FW Safety and 
Bio-Environmental Offices, helped bring VPP 
to the wing.  As a result, in 2008 the 148th 
Fighter Wing was recognized as the first Air 
Force unit (active duty, Guard, or Reserve) to 
earn the highest “Star” level status.  

The VPP includes four essential elements: 
Management leadership and employee 
involvement; Worksite analysis; Hazard 
prevention and control; and Safety and health 
training.  “Through VPP we will continue 
to improve on an already great process of 
protecting our employees both on and off the 
job” Zinmer said.

The wing has continued to maintain the 
highest VPP rating beginning in 2008 receiving 
their initial Star level status, receiving 
recertification in 2011 and again in 2016.  
Because of the wing’s consistent exemplary 
inspection results, the next VPP inspection is 
scheduled for May 2021.

By 2nd Lt. Stacey N. Lacoursiere, 148th Fighter Wing Public Affairs

The Voluntary Protection Program (VPP) flag flies proudly at the 148th Fighter Wing. The 148th Fighter Wing has been recertified as part of the 
VPP as a Star worksite—the Star status is OSHA’s highest rating. (U.S. Air Force photo by Master Sgt. Ralph Kapustka) 

148th maintains VPP Rating



Above & Below: A-10 Thunderbolt II and F-16 Fighting Falcon fighter aircraft perform an ‘Elephant Walk’ on the runway this week during Exercise 
Beverly Herd 16-01 at Osan Air Base, Republic of Korea. The Elephant Walk was a demonstration of U.S. Air Force capabilities and strength and 
showcases the wing’s ability to generate combat airpower in an expedient manner in order to respond to simulated contingency operations. 
The A-10 Thunderbolt II aircraft are the 25th Fighter Squadron “Draggins” and the F-16 Fighting Falcon aircraft are the 36th Fighter Squadron 
“Friends” from the 51st Fighter Wing, Osan AB, ROK; the additional F-16 aircraft are the 179th Fighter Squadron “Bulldogs” from the 148th Fighter 
Wing out of Duluth Air National Guard Base, Minnesota. (U.S. Air Force photos by Tech. Sgt. Travis Edwards/Released)

148th excels during TSP deployment
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The 148th Fighter Wing (148FW), Duluth, Minnesota, deployed approximately 
300 Airmen and more than 10 F-16 Fighting Falcons to Osan Air Base (AB), 
South Korea in April 2016 for roughly four months in support of the U.S. 
Pacific Air Command Theater Security Package (TSP).  

The TSP underscores the U.S. commitment to regional security and stability 
and provides forces capable of a variety of missions, including global 
situational awareness, active defense and power projection.  These routine 
deployments have been taking place since March 2004 and are not aggressive 
in nature or in response to any specific situation in the region.  

“Our mission as a TSP is to bring a presence to a theater, which in this case 
was South Korea,” said Lt. Col. Curt Grayson, 148th Fighter Wing Detachment 
Commander.  “We bring our presence and integrate with the home unit 
making us a force multiplier providing more pilots, maintainers and aircraft,” 
Grayson said.

Shortly after arriving at Osan AB, the 148FW demonstrated their 
ability to execute the mission at a deployed location by participating in 
Exercise Beverly Herd 16-01 while simultaneously completing a Readiness 
Inspection.  The 148FW trained with a “fight tonight” mentality 
participating in Beverly Herd 16-01 which included more than 40 A-10 
Thunderbolt II and F-16 Fighting Falcon fighter aircraft being generated on 
the first night of the exercise.  This exercise demonstrates U.S. Air Force 
capabilities and strength and showcases our ability to generate combat 
airpower in an expedient manner in order to respond to simulated 
contingency operations.  

“Being part of the fight, our maintenance, munitions and back shop 
Airmen worked together with Osan Airmen to demonstrate our ability to 
generate aircraft in a short period of time,” said Grayson.

During the deployment, 148FW pilots also flew integration training 
sorties with Republic of Korea F-15s and Osan F-16s and A-10s.  These sorties 
provided another opportunity to build joint, coalition and bilateral 
collaboration while gaining valuable training.  Of the more than 300 
sorties flown during the deployment, 50-upgrade sorties resulted in 
148FW pilots achieving higher qualification levels.

Also during the deployment, the 148FW participated in a friendly 
competition between Osan and Kunsan Air Bases’ load crews and crew 
chiefs.  The 148FW 

received individual and team recognition on the load crew competition based 
on who could load munitions on the aircraft the quickest and safest.  The 
148FW also won the dedicated crew chief competition for having the best 
maintained jet.

Teamwork and sharing best practices were a common theme during the 
deployment.  “It’s how we integrated from leadership down to the youngest 
Airman,” Grayson said.  “Working in the back shops; helping out where we 
could, learning as much as we could and getting the job done.  We were able 
to look at our processes and help each other improve.” 

The 148FW, once again, demonstrated their outstanding capabilities.  “To 
see it all come together after all the preparation, get recognized for our 
performance ... and then most importantly, get everyone back home safely.  
It was amazing to see what this team was able to accomplish,” Grayson said. 

By Master Sgt. Ralph J. Kapustka, 148th Fighter Wing Public Affairs
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148th Fighter Wing Airmen return to Duluth, Minn., July 21, 2016 after 
spending nearly four months at Osan Air Base, Republic of Korea. The 
Airmen were deployed to Osan Air Base as part of a routine Theater 
Security Package mission. (U.S. Air National Guard photo by Master 
Sgt. Ralph Kapustka)

148th Fighter Wing Airmen, Minnesota Air National Guard, Duluth, Minn., 
board a C-17 aircraft, April 11, 2016. (U.S. Air National photo by Tech. 
Sgt. Brett R. Ewald)

Logistic Readiness Squadron Airmen, 148th Fighter Wing, Minnesota Air 
National Guard, Duluth, Minn., make preparations to load a C-5M Galaxy 
aircraft with electronic countermeasures for use on an F-16 aircraft, 
April 6, 2016. (U.S. Air National photo by Tech. Sgt. Brett R. Ewald)



Brig. Gen. Frank H. Stokes, former 148th Fighter Wing Commander, has been 
appointed to the role of Deputy Director of Regional Engagements for U.S. 
Africa Command (U.S. AFRICOM), stationed at United States Army Garrison 
Stuttgart, Germany.

“My job is to oversee the country cooperation plans, program for Security 
Force Assistance, coordinate regional exercises, and liaison with the country 
teams that include ambassadors, defense attachés, and offices of security 
cooperation,” said Stokes.  “As one of the United States Combatant Commands, 
AFRICOM is charged to: ‘Deter and Defeat Transnational Threats, Build 
Defense Capabilities, and Respond to Crisis across the African Continent.’”

A Duluth native, Stokes was the wing commander of the 148th Fighter Wing 
from 2009 to 2015 before heading to the National Guard Bureau in Arlington, 
Virginia where he was Chief, Current Operations Division for the National 
Guard Bureau Joint Staff where he earned the Defense Meritorious Service 
Medal.

“There I was responsible to monitor, report, and coordinate all National Guard 
domestic operations across the 54 states and territories, and the District of 
Columbia,” said Stokes.  “My Division monitored state emergencies, natural 
disasters, exercises, and emergencies.”

He describes his positions leading up to his current role at U.S. AFRICOM 
as formative and instrumental in preparing him for his current challenges.

“My past career serving the active duty Air Force, Minnesota National Guard, 
and 148th Fighter Wing prepared me well for these positions,” said Stokes.  
“My relationship with the Minnesota Joint Force Headquarters helped 
develop an understanding of joint (Army and Air Force) operations.  Service 
as a Wing Commander and Chair of the F-16 Weapons System Council taught 
me how to coordinate and liaise with our national level organizations and 
drove many trips to Washington D.C. That experience gave insight into how 
our Department of Defense service organizations function and the objectives 
of our civilian and military leaders.”

Stokes’ tour at U.S. AFRICOM is a two-year assignment, with his next 
appointment yet to be determined.

“I will serve my best while at U.S. AFRICOM for the next couple years,” said 
Stokes.  “Not certain what my next assignment will be, but I look forward to 
continue to serve our nation.”

Brig. Gen. Frank H. Stokes walks across the ramp at the 148th Fighter Wing, Duluth, Minn. Aug. 3, 2015. Stokes, former 148th Fighter Wing 
Commander, has been appointed to the role of Deputy Director of Regional Engagements for U.S. Africa Command (U.S. AFRICOM), stationed at 
United States Army Garrison Stuttgart, Germany.

Former COmmander, Onward & Upward
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By Tech. Sgt. Scott G. Herrington, 148th Fighter Wing Public Affairs



Dr. Louis W. Uccellini, the National Oceanic and Atmospheric 
Administration’s Assistant Administrator for Weather Services, and Director 
of the National Weather Service, presented the 148th Fighter Wing (148FW) 
with a StormReady re-certification June 16, 2016 at a ceremony held in the 
148th’s fuel cell.

The 148FW became the first Air National Guard (ANG) unit to achieve 
StormReady certification in 2010 as well as the first ANG unit to be re-
certified in 2013.

StormReady is a nationwide program that enhances communities’ ability to 
better protect their citizens during severe weather. StormReady encourages 
communities to take a proactive approach to improving local hazardous 
weather operations and lays out guidelines to improve their overall approach 
when encountering hazardous weather.

To become certified, communities must meet guidelines established by 

the National Weather Service in partnership with federal, state, and local 
emergency management professionals.

To attain StormReady community certification, the 148FW performs hazardous 
weather and natural disaster exercises annually, trains personnel to become 
SKYWARN spotters for the National Weather Service and has established 
formal hazardous weather plans should there be a weather emergency.

“Today we received our third StormReady certification,” said Senior Master 
Sgt. Kelvin McCuskey, 148FW Installation Emergency Manager. “It’s a huge 
deal for the military to be a part of this, we have a great partnership with 
the National Weather Service here in Duluth.  Every day that we fly, we’re 
in communication with the weather service to make sure we understand any 
threats that might be coming up during the day--the weather can affect our 
mission here, so it’s very important to have that communication channel and 
partnership.”

Members of the National Weather Service and 148th Fighter Wing stand together for a photo during a ceremony June 16, 2016 at the 148th Fighter 
Wing. The ceremony marked the 148th Fighter Wing’s third StormReady certification, a nationwide program that helps communities better 
protect their citizens during severe weather. (U.S. Air National Guard Photo by Tech. Sgt. Scott G. Herrington)

148th Fighter Wing: StormReady
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By Tech. Sgt. Scott G. Herrington, 148th Fighter Wing Public Affairs



Major Accident Response Exercise
By Tech. Sgt. Scott G. Herrington, 148th Fighter Wing Public Affairs

Photos By Tech. Sgt. Amy M. Lovgren, 133rd Airlift Wing Public Affairs

A Major Accident Response Exercise (MARE) took place near the 148th Fighter Wing, May 24, 2016.  The exercise centered around a C-130 from the 133rd 
Airlift Wing St. Paul, Minn. experiencing a midair collision followed by a failure in landing gear which resulted in a crash landing at the Duluth International 
Airport. Several fire departments from the surrounding area converged on the scene where they ran through aircraft recovery procedures.  The scenario 
allowed the organizations involved to run through the appropriate response measures while strengthening inter-agency relationships.
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Security FOrces Training
By Master Sgt. Nathan D. Sykes, 148th Fighter Wing Security Forces
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On Aug. 19 2016, 50 members of the 148th Fighter Wing’s (148FW) Security 
Forces Squadron (SFS) deployed to Camp Ripley, Minnesota for 10 days of 
action packed annual training and live weapons qualifications.  This year the 
148th’s proud “Defenders” raised the bar when it comes to how they perform 
as individuals and teams in ever more realistic and relevant training events.

I’ll always remember my old Flight Chief, now retired Master Sgt. Neil 
Porter, giving a group of about 60 night shift Defenders a briefing before 
we posted to our 12-hour shift at Manas Air Base, Kyrgyzstan in 2006.  To 
paraphrase, he said we don’t carry wrenches, hammers or nails.  We carry 
weapons.  Those are our ‘Tools of the Trade,’ and you need to know how to 
use them.  You need to be knowledgeable, competent, and skilled with your 
tools.  That’s the first step in how we do the jobs we’re here to do.  Though I’m 
sure he didn’t come up with that saying on his own, the concept has always 
stuck with me.  When you see your friendly and professional Security Forces 
team members at the main gate in the morning, take it to heart that a lot of 
hard effort has been put into those members.  Effort not only by themselves, 
but also by the formal and informal training, guidance, and mentorship they 
receive from their co-workers and supervisors.  In their holsters is a very real 
weapon.  In their minds, an equally real responsibility and commitment to 
excellence in how they handle their tools to get the job done. 

That’s what these two-week deployments to Camp Ripley every year are all 
about.  We create environments and scenarios where individuals can come 
together as teams to overcome any obstacles their trainers challenge them 
with.  They use their tools in ways not available at the wing.  At over six 
major training sites down range at Camp Ripley, not only did Defenders live 
fire their duty weapons, but the M203 grenade launcher, M240B machine 
gun, and even the M107 .50 caliber rifle among others.  If you’ve ever heard 
one of these M107s fire off, it’s something you won’t forget.    

The training goes much deeper than live fire weapons qualifications, 
however.  The technology has shifted over the years from blanks to projectile 
marking (paint) rounds fired right out of the same weapons we carry on 
duty.  This change in technology brings the realism up a notch.  Projectile 
rounds force members to use their individual movement tactics as well as all 
available cover and concealment.  It forces them to act as teams to lay down 
suppressing fire to keep the bad guys heads down while others move to more 
advantageous positions. 

Keeping the fires burning in the hard working teammates was a crew of 
our very own 148FW Force Support Squadron Services team that kept hot 
and fresh meals coming day in and day out, even out in the field!  Everyone 
agreed the experience would not have been the same without them.  On 
an informal level most of the meals also provide an opportunity to come 
together and enjoy each other’s company without the pressures of training.  
In my opinion, these times are just as valuable as the events I previously 
mentioned.  Stories get retold from the days prior and bonds between folks 
who’ve gone through a shared experience are made.  Bonds that in some 
cases may last an Airman’s entire career.  

I look forward to our next training deployment, wherever that may be.  We 
are actively seeking new training locations to keep things fresh.  If you’re 
reading this article and find this training interesting, then please join us!  We 
are always looking for members who are not SFS to be exercise facilitators 
and “actors” who will wear full costumes and act as aggressors against us.  
If you’re interested in helping us out next year, speak up and talk to your 
supervisor!     

A 148th Fighter Wing Security Forces member suppresses enemy fire during a training exercise at Camp Ripley, Minn. Aug. 24, 2016. (U.S. Air 
Force Photo by Staff Sgt. Danielle D. Tharaldson)
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Family and friends of 148th Fighter Wing members wait to welcome home their loved ones July 21, 2016. (U.S. Air Force photo by Master Sgt. 
Ralph Kapustka) 
Having children or dependent family members 
and being in the military can be one of the 
greatest challenges of your military career. 
Especially if you are in the Guard or Reserve 
military branches and do not have a strong 
family network to depend upon. Going on 
a deployment, active duty status, or even to 
a Guard drill weekend could be a difficult 
obstacle for your family when it comes to 
finding care while you are away.

If you have dependent family members, you 
are required to have family care arrangements 
made for both short and long-term 
deployments. Additionally, command policy 
and Air Force Instruction (AFI) states that if 
you are a single parent, divorced, separated or 
are a dual military couple, you are required to 
have a family care plan documented with your 
unit. 

You may have a family care plan in place, 
however, if you do not have a strong family 
network available, listed contacts on family 
care plans can constantly change. Friends may 
move, situations change and many times you 
could find yourself in need of updating your 
family care plan yet again.

However difficult i t m ay b e t o fi nd re liable 
caretakers, Air Force Instruction 36-2908 states 
that family care plans are required. As a service 

member, you are required to always have a 
formal family care plan in place to provide 
care to your dependents. According to the AFI, 
family care plans should be documented with 
your first sergeant on Air Force Form 357. 

Perhaps you’ve been confronted with the 
opinion that you shouldn’t be in the military 
if you have dependents and have difficulties 
finding care. 

This can be a difficult argument to refute, 
however, just because a service member 
decides to stay in the military with dependents 
does not mean they cannot create a reliable 
care plan. Situations and circumstances can 
continually change and your fellow Airmen 
should understand that everyone’s family 
care situation is different. Airman and 
Family Readiness Program Manager, Jennifer 
Kuhlman, recommends contacting the office to 
see if there are volunteers who are available to 
help out. Volunteers are available to help out 
with childcare, maintenance tasks and even 
yard work. “Sometimes the best laid plans 
don’t work; ask for help, it’s not a sign of 
weakness,” Kuhlman said. 

A common challenge heard from Airmen is that 
supervisors are not understanding of service
members with dependents and the additional 
stress and effort required. 

Should this be the case, it is the member’s 
responsibility to communicate with the 
supervisor and make them aware of the 
additional stressors and responsibility the 
member may have. The supervisor may not 
be aware and could offer resources. According 
to Department of Defense Instruction 
1342.19, leadership has the responsibility 
to encourage members to seek assistance 
of military and community resources as 
well as consider requests for deployment 
deferment due to unforeseen circumstances. 
1st Sgt. Chris Robbins with the 148th Fighter 
Wing Maintenance Group stated, “If you 
have exhausted all other options, work with 
your first sergeant and leadership to discuss 
alternatives.” 

Regardless of family care plan challenges 
you may face, if you have dependents and 
fit the criteria for documenting care plans 
with your first sergeant, you are required to 
have a family care plan. Even if you do not 
fit the criteria to formally document your care 
plan, you are required to have family care 
arrangements made for both short- and long-
term deployment situations. Plan ahead to 
continue enjoying your children to the fullest. 
But in the process, plan for what is best for 
them; create a family care plan.

By Chief Master Sgt. Mark Graves, 148th Fighter Wing

Family care plan
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“Here’s my son, he’s a nerd.”  That one sentence 
landed me in the communications flight after 
a tour of the base consisting of one stop.  I had 
no idea that there was such a thing as public 
affairs (PA), let alone visual information (VI), 
as it was known prior to the PA/VI merge. 
 
Putting this final issue together meant taking 
a trip through the On Five archives, a journey 
filled with familiar 148th names, aircraft 
changes and the gradual creation of the base 
as we know it today.  In among hand-drawn 
caricatures of well-known personalities, pin-up 
photos of Hollywood starlets and motivational 
poetry, I gained a sense of the energy, passion 
and love poured into this paper.

Somewhere in the early 1980’s a familiar name 
appeared in the On Five staff list, a reporter 
by the name of “AB Gerald Herrington.”  As it 
turns out, my tour guide was a reporter/editor 
for the On Five once upon a time, a role I’d end 
up playing following a career change six years 
after enlisting.

Going into this position, I knew my dad had 
worked in Public Affairs at one point in his 
long career, but seeing in print his direct 
involvement in something that I’ve been doing 

for the last few years struck a chord.  At the 
height of his career in PA, he was listed as 
an associate editor before making the jump 
to operations.  It’s not often members of this 
wing can say they are performing the same 
role as one of their parents, and I count myself 
lucky to be on that list, short as it must be.

So what would you say you do here?

People skills.  I can’t think of another role 
within our unit solely dedicated to telling the 
story of our fellow Wingmen.  If I’m doing my 
job right, I’m out learning what other Bulldogs 
do on their weekends up here, what our full-
time folks are accomplishing between drills, 
and as a PA office, we’re sharing those stories.  
There’s no better way to fully appreciate the 
roles everyone plays across this base than to 
listen as the pride in their work comes out 
when asked about their job.

Where do we go from here?  

For better or worse, the internet.  We’re 
in an age of instant information, constant 
multimedia on screens of all sizes and the 
ability to interact with a vast audience from 
anywhere.  News, photos and even video will 

be sent to the 148th website and social media 
channels as soon as possible.  

This unit has had a base paper since 1952, 
starting with the “One Seventy Niner,” and 
despite the discontinuation of a physical copy, 
we’ll continue this legacy in other ways.  Will 
it feel the same, not holding something in your 
hands?  No.  But the stories of the Airmen at 
the 148th Fighter Wing will continue to be 
told, shared and celebrated, with the energy, 
passion and love of your PA staff.

a three minute tour

Tech. Sgt. Scott G. Herrington poses in front of a KC-135 after 
an orientation flight at the 148th Fighter Wing.  (U.S. Air Force 
photo by Master Sgt. Ralph Kapustka) 

Chief Master Sgt. Gerald E. Herrington (Ret.) served as a 
reporter on the On Five in the 1970’s into the early 1980’s. 
(Archive photo, November 1980)

A clipping from the Nov. 1980 On-Five, 
featuring classic Herrington wit.

By Tech. Sgt. Scott G. Herrington, 148th Fighter Wing Public Affairs



13

From the Archives

April 1966

December 1966

1970

Ju
ly 

19
58

 S
ta

rfi
re

 N
ew

s



14

November 1960

1961

1961

1961

1961

January 1965



148th Fighter Wing
Minnesota Air National Guard
4680 Viper Street
Duluth, MN  55811-6031

Pre-Sorted STD 
U.S. Postage 

PAID
Duluth, MN

Permit No. 1003


